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WRITES MIKE HINTON
Dear Dave,


Race walking was given a good bit of air time on ‘BBC Essex Radio’ recently on the John Hayes Early Morning programme.  He had as his guests the King twins, Dominic and Daniel, talking about their training and selection for the Commonwealth Games.  They both came over very well and thought that one of them had a very good chance of coming away with a bronze medal.

When asked to explain the intricacy of the of the rules the explanation was that the lead leg must land straight and stay straight in the upright position directly under the hips, as the action moves through.  Then it was said as long as the style looks good and you look as though your walking, that’s it.  No mention was made of contact being maintained, so has this been deleted from the rules of International walking?  I always thought the difference between walking and running was in the main, ‘unbroken contact with the ground’.[image: image2.emf]



What do I know!!  My walking views come from another era, now sadly long gone.

Regards, Mike.
WAY OUT WEST

Essex exile JOHN WEBB, winner of the first ever Essex League title, keeps being stopped by genial old boys on his regular training sessions in the Bristol area.  Another, called Roy, has engaged him in conversation.  “Where are the races around here nowadays?” he asked.  Sadly John had to tell him that there were none now.  In the late Charlie Shelley’s day, there was something every week in-and-around Bristol.  Roy recollected, “I used to attend a local walker when he twice did the Bath-to-Western-Super-Mare race, and he often used to go and race in Trowbridge.  I’ve forgotten his name, but he wasn’t very good and he came from Keynsham”.  Keynsham is another area in the Bristol region, made famous by the late Horace Bachelor’s ‘Infra-Draw Method’ of predicting pools results; as advertised on Radio Luxembourg and always ending with a long drawn out spelling of K-E-Y-N-S-H-A-M, when plugging the address for punters to send their money.  Only Mr. Bachelor got rich!  Roy also said that he knew Brian Eley and thought that he was still around, but he didn’t know his whereabouts.  So who is this walker who Roy assisted?  John (who raced in the 1968 Olympic 20K race at Mexico) would love to meet up with Brian (who raced over 50K at the same Games).  Can anybody help by providing Brian’s contact details?

GET YOUR ENTRIES IN PRONTO

The Essex County 3,000 Metres Championship (+ Essex League) is to be staged at Melbourne Park, Chelmsford on Sunday afternoon the 14th of May.  Prior entries required – get forms from your Clubs.  We need to build on last year’s good turnout, in an event which sees us perform in front of a large athletics crowd!

STOP PRESS
DOUBLE POINTS AT ENFIELD – MARCH 11TH
[image: image3.emf]


VICTORIA PARK SUSPECT ARRESTED
Back in February 2003, just days after our London 10K, a 27 year old lady jogger was stabbed to death on the Victoria Park course that we’d used.  A 21 year old man is being questioned by the Police.  He was formally arrested in the high security Belmarsh Prison; as he was there after being convicted in December 2005 for murdering a 26 year old lady.  The suspect had been living rough in Hackney area at the time of the Victoria Park murder.
OLYMPIC ATHLETE 
GUESTS AT SOCIAL FUNCTION

CLAIRE LEVEY, President of Ilford Athletic Club, welcomes all-comers to the Club’s Annual Dinner & Dance on Friday 10th March at 7 for 7.30 p.m.  The venue is the upmarket Woolston Hall Golf Club (formerly the Epping Forest Golf Club) in Abridge Road, Chigwell.  Guest speaker is to be WILBERT GREAVES, the Ilford AC member who made the 1980 Olympic Games and reached the semi-final of the 110 metres hurdles.  In 1980, Ilford had 2 Olympians for – as many readers will remember – ROGER MILLS wore the GB vest in the 20 Kilometres Walk.  Tickets cost £26 (with discounts for 10 or more block purchases). Book from Geoff Williams, 25 Hanover Gardens, HAINAULT, Essex.  IG6 2RA.   020-8500-3744. Please make cheques payable to Ilford AC and enclose SAE.  A warm welcome for one-and-all awaits!
KEEPING YOU POSTED

The Southern RWA 20k (+Essex Champs & League) Championships are on Saturday 25th March (1 p.m.) from Imber Court.  The Southern Hour (+ Essex League) is on either Saturday 6th or Sunday 7th May (Noon) at Dartford Track (to be advised).  The Essex 50K Championship is to be staged on Sunday 10th September at Earl’s Colne.  All 3 races have Essex League status.

THE PAT FUREY TROPHIES MEETING

Mark this date in your diaries now – Saturday 11th March (2.30 pm) at Donkey Lane, Enfield.  On offer is an Enfield League 5 Miles race – but we want a field as high in numbers as we see for the long-established Enfield Open 7!  This race is being sponsored by former Irish international walker PAT FUREY, who is one of the greatest characters ever seen in race walking.  Many remember him vividly, while It’ll be an opportunity for newcomers to meet up with him.  Pat, who walked for the Borough of Enfield Harriers, for Potters Bar Sorting Office in the Postmen’s-in-Uniform race and for London Transport Buses in London Business Houses races and British Industries’ races now lives in Lincolnshire.  Pat is sponsoring this meeting and he’s provided so many awards that the prize table will be groaning under the weight of them all.  Let’s go for a bumper turnout!
WRITES RWA PRESIDENT-ELECT PAUL NIHILL MBE

Dear Dave,


It looks as though I will be President of the RWA in 2007.  Is this the oldest Association in the World?  If so we all deserve credit for keeping the sport going for a century!  2007 is also when we host the European Cup of Race Walking.  Great!


A historical year, it is a pity the sport in this country is doing so badly.  British race walking has a wonderful history and we once ruled the World.  It truly saddens me to see how it has slipped.   Our No. 1 male walker at 20Km would only rank 23rd out of the Women’s rankings (World) – shocking.


Supposing we were to ban all over 40 year olds from competing where would British race walking be?  As far as I am concerned the best walker we’ve got is a 55 year old woman!  It is a waste of time saying again; why don’t the top walkers support Nationals and Opens etc., etc., etc., because it falls on deaf ears.  Yeah, I’m old fashioned, my methods are out of date.  Mind you they seemed to work, so I was doing something right.


Dave, I do not know the answer to the problem and it is a problem.  How come Ireland can produce class walkers and we can’t?  Other athletic events in Britain have slumped but nothing as drastic as race walking!  Unless something is done, and soon, the sport will die in this country.  Race Walking the world over is on the up – why aren’t we?  Nations are taking up the sport that I’ve never even heard of.  I considered race walking to be an art and I was an artist.  Other athletic events admired us – not any more.


Dave, I am not happy how things have worked out.  IT IS EASIER TODAY TO WIN A NATIONAL TITLE THAN TO WIN A LONDON OPEN IN MY DAY.


Best Wishes,


Paul.
Adds Hon. Ed
Even in the heyday which Paul so vividly remembers, there were great areas of the United Kingdom where walking just did not exist.   Sadly nowadays, those areas have expanded and regular race walking is now confined to a very few pockets of activity.  Take heart!  Throwing the javelin was poorly supported at Club level, then along came Tessa, Fatima and Steve – and the kids were going down to their local athletics stadium in numbers, because they wanted to throw one!   Most clubs struggled to find a reasonable triple jumper (or hop, skip and jump as it used to be called – and sill should).  Then along came Jonathan and Ashia (who incidentally started out at Ilford AC as a junior).  Events that youngsters did not consider to be ‘cool’ suddenly became of interest, because of world success by Britons in those events!  Walking’s biggest disadvantage is its style/mode of progression.  It’s just ‘not cool’ to make a total prat of oneself in the streets.  Even when I first walked as a teenager in 1966, in the respectable parts of Hereford (where I was stationed in the RAF) receiving wolf-whistles and comments such as “Where’s your handbag ducky?” were often heard.  What youngster wants that – especially if those hurling the abuse (and the odd apple core and tin can) are those known to him/her?  But if Great Britain could find just one isolated world beater, then interest would surge as it has in the past for race walking and has also done for other events!   Hope is not lost!

WRITES REGULAR CONTRIBUTOR 
MIKE HINTON

Dear Dave,

It was great to see the emergence of 2 Essex youngsters last year, CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS & PHIL BARNARD.  They both made great strides in 2005, and I look forward to watching their progress this year with interest. I wish them both all the best in their chosen sport, with many PB’s to come.

With regard to the comments of KEITH READ, so called top judge, I think he need to adopt a more balanced view of ‘race walking’ and not view it as a sport only for the elite.  As in the main I only take part in ‘B’ races, I guess I must be one of the – to quote Keith’s words – “Pot bellied people bent over with bent legs and backs”.  Well, I didn’t realise I looked like that.  The ‘B’ events are a great way for beginners to start, and for veterans to carry on and enjoy their sport into later years.

Regards Mike.
EMAILS JOHN HALL

Dear Dave,


Thank you as ever for a very readable publication.  I would like, for the first time, to comment on some of the items in the most recent Essex Walker.


First, I was alarmed at your comments about the publicity for the Enfield Boxing Day race.  The statements that you presumed were from the running section came, I believe, from someone in the Enfield walking section, which is not unknown to controversy. I must say I have always found the running section to be very helpful and supportive.  If they were not, surely diplomatic contact rather than antagonistic statements would be the best way forward.


Second, through your columns I would like to thank Shirley and Derek Robery for their generous sponsorship of some awards at the Ilford Christmas 10k.  I was the grateful recipient of one of the awards.


Third, I would like to comment on Keith Read’s letter in which he expressed dismay at the standard of walking at the Enfield Open 7.  I have competed regularly in Enfield League races since their inception.  I have also stood alongside an experienced judge for a couple of the races.  I really don’t think I have seen a drop-off in standard since they adopted the ‘B’ standard of judging.  There are a few walkers who probably wouldn’t get through an ‘A’ race.  Does Keith Read wish these people to be denied the opportunity of healthy exercise and competition? ‘B’ races are a stepping stone to more serious competition and over the past few years some of us who are involved at Enfield have been able to encourage newcomers to go on to A races.


I sincerely hope Keith won’t give up on B races.  He can be an influence for good.  Regular judges at Enfield speak to those whose knees aren’t up to A standard and give them tips on improvement.  The popularity of B races is hardly surprising considering the number of race walkers who have been disqualified for less than perfect straightening of knees when seeing some others allowed to run to victory!  Before the knee-straightening rule was first introduces in Britain (1974 or ’75?) there were very few competitors who didn’t straighten at some point in the stride.  After all, it is more efficient mechanically to straighten and any coach will insist on it (even when they don’t bother about the first principle – contact!)


Best Wishes,  John.
EMAILS THE SCRIBE (aka CHRIS FOSTER)
Hello David,


Congratulations, you are in good company.  I remember being left being hung to dry when it was my turn to be slaughtered by the Oliver Media Machine.  That was when I was at my best, when I considered myself that I had done well to finish last.  On this occasion, it appears that Martin has gone off half cocked.  Shame, because with just a bit more effort, he could have gone off totally cocked!


Chris.
WRITES KEITH PHILLIPS

Hallo Dave,


I wish you all well for the season and I am grateful to Essex Walker and Enfield Walker reports – they keep me in contact with current performances.


My best wishes to all.  Keith.
AN INVITATION FROM CONTACT MAN
CARL LAWTON has again worked hard to retain 3,000 Metres Walks in the London-Inter-Club Challenge meetings.  All welcome and enter-on-the-day on Saturdays with 1 p.m. starts at New River Stadium, Harringey (22nd April). Copthall Stadium (27th May), Parliament Hill Fields (24th June), and Battersea Park (12th August).  Looks like Ashtons, our local meet, has been ditched from the 2006 card!
EMAILS STEVE KING FROM CANADA

Dear Dave,


I will probably come back in 2007 as one of my nieces will be getting married.  Would love to fit in a walk if possible and get hammered, as I always used to.  Stay healthy and appreciate you guys keeping me connected.  Regards to Tony and all. Try to keep FIT. 


Steve.
EMAILS TONY PERKINS

Postal match between Dronten (Netherlands) and Essex Clubs (England) held on the weekend of 17/18 December, hope I haven’t missed any one.

1
Olivier Colette

D
50.34

2
Victor Mennen

D
51.10

3
Jacques van Bremen
D
51.28

4
Pedro Huntjens

D
51.57

5
Trevor Jones

E
52.26

6
John Hall


E
53.14

7
Peter Ryan

E
53.26

8
Steve Uttley

E
53.36

9
Theo Koenis

D
53.49

10
Hans van der Knapp
D
54.41

11
Frank van der Gulik

D
55.10

12
Dave Kates

E
56.26

13
Jan de Jonge

D
56.29

14
Carl Lawton

E
57.00

15
Dave Sharpe

E
58.43

16
Paul King


E
58.59

17
Donald van Meenen

D
59.24

18
Alex Wijsman

D
59.49

19
Boetje Huliselan

D
59.49

20
Hans van Ginneken

D
59.50

21
Mike Hinton

E
59.52

22
Kevin Marshall

E
60.28

23
Chris Flint

E
60.29

24
Fred Rohner

D
61.04

25
Marleen Radder

D
61.05

26
Laurence Dordoy

E
61.59

27
Ron Powell

E
63.08

28
Ad van Oijen

D
63.18

29
Caroline Housmans

D
63.48

30
Bakker Klass

D
63.52

31
Peter Cassidy

E
65.07

32
Julien Eken

D
65.08

33
Aas van Leeuwen

D
66.18

34
Kim Howard

E
67.37

35
Cath Duhig

E
67.38

36
Liesbeth van Leeuwen
D
68.15

37
David Hoben

E
69.16

38
Martin Clarke

E
69.18

39
Adrian James

E
69.37

40
Sally Gilam

E
69.42

41
Wim van Bremen

D
69.53

42
Frances Fernandez

E
71.01

43
Adrian Boggenpoez

E
73.43 N/S

44
Pam Ficken

E
75.23 N/S

45
Jack Fitzerald

E
89.07 N/S
Dronten 405 Essex 498 must have been a flat course.

BOYD MILLEN R.I.P

Not one with Essex connections, as far as we know, but one who many readers will have met and will be sorry to hear of his departure during January at the age of 70 years.  We knew him as a distance walker, both in the UK and on mainland Europe and as a Centurion (No. 930).  Before striding out, he made his name as a top class fell runner.  Indeed he was the first to complete the Bob Graham run twice – back-to-back.  That’s a double 70 miles run visiting every Lakeland peak over 3,000 feet!  Boyd had not been well of late, but still got out onto the fells with his crutches.  You just can’t keep a good man away from his chosen activity!  We extend our condolences to his widow LILLIAN, who is also a Centurion (No. 907) as is well known in walking circles in her own right.
FURTHER SOUTH

Eagle-eyed reader JOHN POWELL spotted the deliberate mistake in our Jan/Feb issue.  The late Reverend Roy Lodge won the 1967 National 20 Miles Championship in 2.42.43 at Swindon and not Swinton!
ESSEX LEAGUE COMBINED 10K RESULT – VICTORIA PARK 5TH FEBRUARY
1
Daniel King
M
Colchester
43.03

2
Dominic King
M
Colchester
43.42

3
Nick Ball

JM
Steyning

46.52

4
Robbie Bain
JM
Blackheath
47.33

5
Scott Davis
M
Ilford

48.43

6
Nick Silvester
M
A.F.& D/Enfield
49.49

7
Trevor Jones
M
Hillingdon

50.25

8
Katie Stones
W
Hull

50.31 CR

9
Dave Turner
M
Yorkshire

50.53

10
Peter Ryan
M
Ilford

52.26

11
Steve Uttley
M
Ilford

52.40

12
Jim Ball

M
Steyning

53.15

13
Phil Barnard
M
Castle Point
54.56

14
Kathryn Granger
JW
Sheffield

56.05 CR

15
Ed Shillabeer
M
London Vids
57.41

16
Dave Sharpe
M
Ilford

57.43

17
Carl Lawton
M
Belgrave

57.56

18
Paul King

M
Bel/Loughton
57.56

19
Sarah Foster
JW
Dartford

58.42

20
Colin Vesty
M
Leicester

60.07

21
Laurence Dordoy
M
Ilford

60.31

22
Kevin Marshall
M
Ilford

60.58

23
Chris Flint
M
London Vids
60.59

24
Peter Hannell
M
Surrey

61.37

25
Maureen Noel
W
Belgrave

62.17

26
Bob Dobson
M
Ilford

62.39

27
Gabrielle Brooks
W
Loughton

62.57

28
Cath Duhig
W
Loughton

63.35

29
Nick Kavanagh
M
Bexley

63.46

30
Ron Powell
M
Enfield/Ilford
63.57

31
Stephen Holliday
M
Maidstone
64.02

32
Mark Pratt
U17M
Sheffield

64.05 CR

33
John Borgars
M
Loughton

64.15

34
Jo Miles

W
Hillingdon

65.28

35
Kim Howard
W
Southend

65.32

36
Nolan Simmons
M
Surrey

65.34

37
John May

M
Enfield

65.42

38
Brian Boggenpoel
M
Castle Point
67.20

39
Mick Barnbrook
M
Ind

67.57

40
David Hoben
M
Surrey

68.17

41
Ken Livermore
M
Enfield/Loughton
69.46

42
Eric Horwill
M
Dudley/Loughton
70.11

43
Bernie Hercock
M
Enfield

70.44
44
Pam Ficken
W
Surrey/Loughton
75.57
‘ALL TIME GREATS OF 
BRITISH ATHLETICS’

This is described as ‘the book you have been waiting for’ by its author MEL WATMAN, who used to be Editor of Athletics Weekly when it was run from an office in Rochester High Street, coming out in a small format nicknamed ‘The Bible’.   Once you picked it up, you couldn’t put it down – unlike today’s AW which is nicknamed ‘comic cuts’ and once you put it down, you can’t pick it up!  The book features in-depth profiles of 78 British greats, from Walter George who revolutionised mile racing in the 1880s to such current stars such as Dame Kelly Holmes and Paula Radcliffe.  It runs to 256 pages and contains 32 pages of photos, while 500 more appear in a British Honours List which details their main achievements.  It sells for £15 and will be available in late spring from SportsBooks Ltd.  Five walkers are featured:  TOMMY GREEN (1894-1975) HAROLD WHITLOCK MBE (1903-1985), DON THOMPSON MBE (born 1933), KEN MATTHEWS MBE (born 1934) and PAUL NIHILL MBE (born 1939).  For a full list of books which feature race walking, pay a visit to the Race Walking Association website, where you’ll find much else well worth looking at. 
ANNOUNCEMENT
Much respected broadcaster and statistician PETER MATTHEWS has agreed to be the announcer/commentator at the big 2007 Royal Leamington Spa meet.  A great capture!

STOCK EXCHANGE ATHLETIC CLUB REUNION

Saturday 20th May

From 11.30 at the Coppingham Arms

Further details from Tony Perkins

01376 321392
ON THE PISTE 

[image: image4.emf]

Both PETER HODKINSON and ROGER MILLS – former race walking internationals – have gone on the piste, a place where both excel!  Peter has been out of action recently following an operation, but he’s so keen to race again, that he now possesses 3 new tracksuits.  We look forward to seeing this smartly attired gentleman warming-up soon at our races.  Peter is Deputy Superintendent of Romford’s historic Market Place (around which we used to race in past days).   
DOPES 
UK SPORT have lost their 2nd anti-doping chief in barely 2 years, as ANDY van NEUTEGEM has gone back to Canada (for personal reasons) after just 6 months in the post.  And…we still haven’t been told why MICHELE VERROKEN went, apart from a “because of personal reasons” statement.  There is public interest in this as effective anti-doping policies matter and also a lot of public money goes into UK Sport.  When are we going to get a proper explanation?

SOCIAL FUNCTION
Following the huge success of the last dinner at Royal Leamington Spa Town Hall in 2004, another is being planned for Saturday 17th June as part of the Grand Prix weekend.  It is hoped that, this time, all former UK greats will be dining.  In respect of that, Peter Marlow advises that difficulty is being experienced in locating MARION FAWKES.  If any readers know the lady’s whereabouts, can they please get in touch with Peter Marlow?  Please jot this date into your diary.  Booking details and price will be advised in a later issue.
DOING THE LAMBETH WALK
We don’t know if many of our readers can remember doing this event, which was twice around the exterior of Brockwell Park in Herne Hill (before traffic forced it to become 3 times inside Brockwell Park), but it attracted all the top walkers of the time.  PETER MARLOW drove along the area’s extremely busy roads a month ago and asked himself, “How ever did we stage a walking race on these roads?”  He added, “You certainly wouldn’t do it nowadays!”

HISTORY LESSON 
DAVE SHARPE has pointed out that THE PHIL FISHER TROPHY (for the Blackheath Yacht Handicap Series winning team) was originally THE JACK CRUMP TROPHY.  True, and both names are engraved on the trophy.  Jack Crump was the London Vidarians President from 1932-to-37, and that Club kindly donated it to the Blackheath organisers, renaming it in memory of the much loved and missed timekeeper Phil (who sadly died on his way to officiate at an Imber Court event).  The first winners at Blackheath were Southend-on-Sea AC in 1989.  The Vidarians then won it from 1990-to-93, followed by Medway AC in 1994, Cambridge Harriers from 1995-to-98, London Vids from 1999-to-200 and Ilford AC from 2001-to-2005.  The 2006 series commences in earnest at The Old Addeyans Club, Blackheath Park, London SE3 on Sunday March 5th at 11.30 a.m.   Enter on the day – see you all there!
THOUGHT FOR THE DAY

From TONY CHALLIS, the respected Hon.Ed.  of The Eastern Vet.  “Reference Essex Walker v Enfield Walker.  Is walking so strong now that it can afford to have two factions at loggerheads? I think not”.
ON THE MOVE

The Isle-of-Man Veterans AC 100 Miles Walk (Aug 19/20) is moving from Ramsey to the National Sports Centre at the Island’s capital DOUGLAS.  Those considering attending should make their minds up early; as the weekend clashes with the Manx Grand Prix, hence accommodation should be booked without delay.  A 100 Miles event and a delightful holiday location to recover in afterwards!  What more could you want?  “You Lucky People!” (apologies to the late Tommy Trinder).

STOCK EXCHANGE ATHLETIC CLUB

ANNUAL SUPPER 2ND MARCH 2006

OLD DR BUTLERS HEAD (OFF COLEMAN STREET)

MENU

VEGETABLE SOUP, OR PATE

STEAK AND KIDNEY PUDDING OR ROAST CHICKEN

SPOTTED DICK AND CUSTARD, FRUIT SALAD OR CHEESE AND BISCUITS

VEGETARIAN MEALS AVAILABLE ON REQUEST

6.30 P.M. FOR 7.00 PM

PRICE £30 WHICH INCLUDES HALF A BOTTLE OF WINE

PLEASE CONTACT : eric.gabbitas@investec.co.uk
(0207 597 5077)
WRITES FORMER INTERNATIONAL BARRY INGARFIELD
Dear Dave,
Reference: Development of race-walking


The following is my plan to recruit walkers, it is so simple that it could work, if you feel that its promising, we can arrange further discussions.  You will notice that I have pinched the idea from TV, but as TV rules the lives of most Britons, young and old alike, why not?

The X-factor, would you like to compete for Britain in the 2012 Olympics?


If you are aged between 16-21 years, physically fit, dedicated, and like a challenge, the Race Walking Association, as part of UK Athletics is currently looking for both men and women to compete in the 20 and 50 kilometre walking events.  To apply, visit www.Racewalkingassociation or reply to ???

This advert to appear in schools/colleges and athletic clubs in all 4-corners of GB; trials held later, venue to be decided.  It is not my intention, in the early stages that applicants will race-walk.  Instead, a panel of at least six will assess their core-stability and their overall co-ordination.  I envisage that the panel will consist of RWA officials, ex-international walkers, ex-Olympians, and a sports scientist I have already earmarked.

Who knows, the BBC or the independent TV companies might well be interested in filming this event, as it is a great way of getting youngsters off the streets and off their sofas.  If the media were interested, the RWA can sell them the rights.


Finally, once you have recruited your new walkers you also recruit their friends and families as officials and helpers.

Barry Ingarfield.
HELP WANTED  

[image: image5.wmf]The organisers of the European Cup at Royal Leamington Spa on Sunday 20th May 2007 are seeking – now – the names of folk who are prepared to pledge their support on the day.  Needed are marshals, stewards, hotel courier drivers, and the whole range of persons who are necessary for such a meeting to be conducted with total success.  Yes, this early, a register is being compiled.  Please volunteer to: Mr. Peter Marlow, 134G Southgate Street, BURY ST. EDMUNDS, Suffolk.  IP33 2AF.  01284-754177   pmarlow@btinternet.com
HAS MARTIN OLIVER LOST THE PLOT?
Recipients of January’s ENFIELD WALKER will have been surprised to read his rantings.  So let’s answer his points?

1.  ‘The Sun’ doesn’t have a production team the size of ‘Essex Walker’.   Essex Walker exists only because of a handful of activists, all of whom contribute in honorary capacity.  We’re grateful to them all, who are listed in an Acknowledgement Column, appearing 3 monthly.

2.  I prefer to be a ‘One Man Band ‘Thank You!
Essex Walker offered its email service to Enfield Walker.  Currently we have 203 email subscribers (the majority of whom also receive Enfield Walker). If we had an email edition, for one-click, we could issue it for less than the cost of a postage stamp – saving stationery, postage, time and effort for a high percentage of Martin’s readers.  We currently have an arrangement whereby we issue both Leicester Walker and Redcar Walker to our recipients – in return they ‘bounce’ Essex Walker around their email lists.  Both Martin & I agree that Race Walking needs a healthy Newsletter scene.  In recent times it has sometimes been difficult to get ‘rank-and-file’ and contrary opinions in print elsewhere.  All Martin had to do was to decline Essex Walker’s genuine offer of assistance.  There was no need to make a song-and-dance about it, by publicly declining it.  Perhaps he likes to play to the gallery?

3.  My innocuous remarks about our own ‘Boxing Day Race’.  In truth not one favourable remark was made about this race in any publication from ‘Donkey Lane Towers’.  It was left to RON WALLWORK and Essex Walker to bang the drum for this.  Is it poking fun asking people to attend only if they’re sad individuals with nothing else to do, before reminding them of how difficult it will be to get there?  Some of Martin’s own Club colleagues have worked out the ‘hidden agenda’ behind this one, for they believe that – as Martin does not organise this one – he had no great desire to see it succeed.  Well Martin, despite your negative articles, it did succeed!

4.  Dave last attended a Southern Area Committee Meeting about 5 years ago!  That’s odd criticism from Martin, whose idea of attending a meeting is to turn up 10 minutes before it ends, announcing that he’s probably not missed anything important in any case.  Martin is almost correct here – but – going back decades (when I was then RWA National Press Officer) I was asked if I could also be the Southern PRO as nobody had come forward.  I agreed to do so only if I could do the job without attending Committee meetings, and my services where accepted on that basis.  At the time, I frequently commenced work at 6 a.m. and had no wish for an extended day.  The job can be done outside of Committee.  “A Committee can be something that takes minutes and wastes Hours”.  It was easier in past days as the top walkers were more active and always doing something, whereas nowadays they are seldom seen in action.  Only a couple of issues ago, a reader wrote in to say how pleased he was with the regular mentions for our sport on his BBC local radio station (all via my contact).  Martin mentions that many in race walking dip into their own pocket – well Martin, I don’t claim for being Southern PRO (and I’m out of pocket editing Essex Walker to boot).   Of course…. having done the PRO job for decades, I did have one year out.  At a thinly attended Southern AGM, Martin Oliver made a race appearance and stated his case to be elected in the position that I held.  He got in by 2 votes.  During his year of office, he was seldom seen and almost impossible to communicate with and at the next AGM, I (again in my absence) was voted back in unanimously!

5.  Thought for the day.  Martin is getting a persecution complex as he believes that ‘Thought For the Day’ was aimed at him.  Not the Editor, but readers (usually the same ones) send in these little gems – which are used to ‘break up the paragraphs’ with a little light relief.  Perhaps I should ask future contributors to get their witticisms vetted by Martin first?  Enfield Walker also uses similar amusing and thoughtful items.

6.  He fires off vitriol at me for putting on our December race on the same day as Bexley.  This sentiment is a little removed from the additional sentence he added to his Christmas card, received weeks earlier.  In that he personally thanked me for my continuing favourable publicity for the Enfield League.  I have done so from the very start and will continue to do so – but not when Martin organises races on the same weekend as other more established events, be they at Imber Court, South Croydon, Bexley or Chigwell Row.  There’s a hard core of only about 30 walkers in the South supporting the meetings, which of course can rise (thankfully) to over 50 at Enfield where a number of walkers appear but seldom grace result sheets elsewhere.   There’s nothing wrong in that, as but for Enfield events, these people might be lost to race walking forever.  But… can you expect such activists, mostly in their 50s and 60s, to race twice in a weekend?  Martin’s latest stunt was to organise a 5K race on the day before the Ilford Christmas 10K (2006 being its 36th year).  Never mind the distance (even reduced on the Saturday) who would want to travel twice in under 2 days – a Saturday afternoon and then a Sunday morning, and with the time demands of Christmas?  Fortunately wise words have been spoken, and Martin’s latest fixture clash has been averted.  Clubs themselves must not be clashing races, for the RWA does nothing about it!

7.  Keith Read’s letter to Essex Walker.   Essex Walker has always stated that any other publication can take what it likes from its pages.  As Keith’s letter was against Martin’s views, one wonders why he gave it the oxygen of further publicity?  Martin’s response was many times longer than the letter itself.  I am all for ‘B’ races (see my comments to Keith’s letter) as they are bringing enjoyment to many folk who might now be on the outside!   British race walking may be extinct in 15 years time, but ‘B’ races give us chances to prolong our shelf life (during which something might turn up).   But equally so, we must respect the views of those who have contrary opinions.  Keith does support both codes, with his officiating.  It will be sad if we loose another official.  As regards for supporters of ‘A’ and ‘B’ being slow or fast in their heydays, I can remember Keith as a fine walker with good pace from 3,000 metres to 100 miles.  Indeed his time at the latter distance of 19.20.21 at Ewhurst in 1975 would – if repeated nowadays – see him as both a National Champion and a regular GB International.  It’s worth pointing out for recent recruits.  The ‘A’ and ‘B’ arguments must never get so personal as it once was on the start line at Enfield, where people were slanging one-and-other off, and assassinating characters with such venom that a period of ‘traditional start-line silence’ for the late and truly great CHARLIE MEGNIN was completely forgotten about!  Only DAVE SHARPE rescued something from the shambles, calling for silence in the upstairs café post race – which many missed as they were on their way home, still changing or round the back working out results.  ‘B’ races are here to stay, and most opponents now accept that (some begrudgingly).  If ‘B’ races were to go, the entire sport would quickly follow, and we might even see a rival RWA in business.  And we don’t want that do we?  On a positive note, my copy of Enfield Walker came (as so often) with an un-franked stamp  How does he continue to do it?  The envelope and stamp will be duly returned to Enfield Walker HQ for (hopefully) further copies.  Long may Martin ‘s mighty organ continue to hit the letter boxes!   D.A.
SPOTTED BY MARTIN
Many of our readers reside in Essex.  One keen reader of EW is MARTIN OLIVER, who does not – but continually it’s HE who spots interesting articles in the Essex Evening Echo.  It was Martin who spotted the re-appearance of the delightful ANNETTE FORKIN (as Southend-on-Sea’s Music Festival Director) who many readers remember as a former Essex League championess.  Now he’s spotted an article about the fitness of Canvey Island Centurion GEORGE BEECHAM.  Alongside a picture of this true worthy are the words: Racewalker George Beecham 74, of Twekes Road, Canvey, is a perfect example for the older generation who keep themselves fit and healthy.  Coach for Castle Point Athletics Club, Mr. Beecham first joined Belgrave Harriers Club at the age of 17 and has been taking part in gruelling events ever since.  Mr. Beecham, who turns 75 in a few weeks time, is still competing competitively and will be taking part in the demanding Nijemegan March event later in the year; the equivalent of 5 marathons in 4 days.

He puts his active lifestyle down to enthusiasm and working with youngsters at the athletics track.  He said “If you mix with young people then you think younger in general.  I think you sleep better if you exercise, your general well-being improves – mentally and physically”.

We look forward to seeing George racing in both Essex and Enfield League events for a long time to come.
WRITES JOHN PERKINS

[image: image6.emf]


Dear Sir,


To Mike Hinton’s derogatory remarks about my first letter I sent up to the Essex Walker, I would say that his personal remarks about me will not solve the problems that inflict race walking today.  I will not get involved in any personal attacks and resort to his level.  Just to say that his very smart remarks that I should have gone to 2012.  To that I would comment that up to when I gave it up in 1997 I did win a lot of medals and would had attained many more medals.

And anybody who cannot put forward constructive views than resorting to personal attacks in writing just demonstrates his ignorance.

To Dave Ainsworth’s comments that for a second time that I raised the issue of declining numbers I will raise it again for the third time.  Once when I did the old Ilford AC’s 10,000 metres road walk, a very well known runner from Ilford AC came up to me and asked me how many started the race and also commented about the low turnout.  So who is talking a load of codswallop, not me.

John Hedgethorne asked me to help out at the Essex 20 Miles road walk at Colchester once and found only a handful turning out; and then saw about 300 starters in the Essex 20 Miles road run after the walk got going.  And it demonstrates again about the issue of declining numbers.   And to add that, Dave Ainsworth and Mike Hinton should put forward sensible views of the decline of walking.

Yours faithfully,  J.W. Perkins.

NOTE AS WELL

If I had an addled brain as Mike Hinton said, how can I write a very articulate letter as Mike Hinton said in his comments about me.  So is talking ‘a load of codswallop?’
SOUTHERN VETS T&F LEAGUE
 – 2,000 METRES WALKS

These are scheduled for Mondays May 8th at Enfield (7.p.m.) and July 3rd at Copthall Stadium (6.40 p.m.).  Let’s ensure that we’re fully represented and show race walking in a good light.  Note the latter meet has moved from Hemel Hempstead.

[image: image7.emf]

CAPTION COMPETITION 
(NO PRIZES)

Look at the photo of CHRIS FLINT in the current issue of Race Walking Record.  Any possible caption thoughts?
NO MORE HURDLES
Years too late, SALLY GUNNELL has decided too leave the BBC when her contract expires.   Years too late!  How on earth she wasn’t shown the door before she decided ‘to jump’ is the question?  Worse still, it’s been revealed that she was paid £60,000 p.a. of licence payers money for her bumbling efforts.  Yes - £60,000!  When you consider what she’s got for her contribution to televised athletics coverage, against what the Race Walking Association’s budget is, it beggars belief.

EUROSPORT

For those unable to support our Commonwealth Games walkers in Melbourne (harder to get to than Manchester in 2002, where many got to), then take JOHN PADDICK’s advice and tune into EUROSPORT!

NEW ESSEX COUNTY AAA TOP OFFICIALS

The new President is DAVID STAINES with JEAN TIERNEY as the President-Elect.  We look to welcoming both at our well-supported meetings.

SLAPSTICK ROUTINES

[image: image8.emf]

As well as CHRIS FOSTER, others appearing as pantomime baddies over the Festive Season were PETE & CATH DUHIG in Ali Baba & The Forty Thieves.  The latter, like Chris, had to take a custard pie in the face during each performance of a 4-night run (which meant 8 less than Chris, whose panto ran for 12 performances). 

WRITES PAUL NIHILL MBE

Dear Dave,


Re Issue 268 of the excellent Essex Walker: one item that interested me was headlined ‘E-BAY SUCCESS’.  Tony Challis was caught like me.  I loaned 2 books to the RAF Officer Bob Farleigh (of Belgrave Harriers and a friend of Vaughn Thomas) and never got them back!  One was a USA book on race walking by Ron Laird.  It was, and still is, one of the best ever books on our sport.  The other was a RARITY.   It was written by professional walker George Cummings many, many years ago.  He promised to return them but never did.  He was supposed to be writing a book on race walking.  He could easily have returned them.


I received 2 copies of Essex Walker, one by post and the other via my computer.  I only need one so please send by email, that’ll do.


Re Keith Reid’s letter, without ‘B’ races we wouldn’t have any competitors!  Carl Lawton and Martin Oliver deserve much praise for their work in keeping the sport going.  Carl for RWA President 2008?  (I take it that he hasn’t been President).


Arthur Thomson’s comeback has amazed and impressed me.  I take my hat off to him.  A remarkable athlete.


My first race was on 23rd June 1948 – 2nd in a 60 yards sprint at Croydon.  My first walk was on the day that Seb Coe was born – 29/9/56, when I was 2nd novice over 5 miles at Croydon.  A couple of anniversaries to celebrate shortly.  I last boxed 45 years ago – 8/2/61 – 4 days after coming 2nd in the RWA Garnet 10 Miles Championship at Brighton!  It was in the British Rail (Southern Region) welterweight class (10st.08lbs).  Semi-final won on points against B. BIRD.  Final list (RSF2) against M. BULLPIT who in his career became National Railway Champion 7 times.  I always seemed to come 2nd in those days.


Cheers,  Paul (born in Colchester and proud of it)
WRITES GEOFF TRANTER
[image: image9.emf]


Dear Dave,


Many thanks for your kind gesture of forwarding Issue 266 of Essex Walker, in particular the memory of Woodford Green in 1986.  How time flies.  Hard to put to mind almost twenty years ago – seems half that time.

Your article got me going back over the race training diaries for that race.  To quote: “First class event from start to finish.  Great support from all at Ashtons to all on the track. Credit to all involved in putting the event together.  A great advert for our sport and the fraternity of our humanity.  Also special mention to two lads who happened to turn up and finished up feeding and supporting me during the ‘ruff’ patch namely:- PETER OWEN (Royal Sutton & Birmingham,) and RUSS RAWLINS (Bromsgrove & Redditch)”.  Great memories of great people who shared respect, decency and humanity.


‘Essex Walker’ is a flagship for our great sport.  “Well Done”.  Stay safe and best wishes.

In peace,  Geoff Tranter (C507)

Adds Hon. Ed.
So many people still speak highly of that great race – surely one of the best ever staged in Essex.  Geoff’s correspondence came on a card which contained a work of art, “OUR TOWN” by L.S. Lowry – and like most of his works, you can easily spend ½ hour or so viewing it, and still see something new!
PUBLISH AND BE DAMMED

Two of our readers are having their written work published!  Author BARRY INGARFIELD, who’s already had 2 novels published, has now completed a 3rd – which should soon be in the bookshops.  Meanwhile respected statistician JOHN POWELL is now putting the final touches to ‘The History of Poole Town Football Club’.
WRITES FORMER INTERNATIONAL PANEL JUDGE GEORGE TOWERS

The comments by Tony Challis in December’s issue puzzled me as they came 30 years after the event.  I had at the time only just taken over as RAF Race Walking Hon. Sec. from Flying Officer Fry, who like Tony was a member of Trowbridge A.C.   On file I had a list of approximately 18 names of people available to race and Tony was not on that list, hence his non-selection.  Tony travelled from RAF Cottesmore (in Rutland) to RAF Wittering (near Peterborough) when he then travelled with Byron Williams (Brighton & Hove) who was in the RAF team and therefore effectively travelling at RAF expense.  Afterwards I always rang Tony to see if he was available to race and he refused to race and nor did he compete in the RAF 7 Miles or 20 Kilometres Championships that year.

On another point it was as a result of seeing the Army 7 Miles Walking Championship in the National Press that Flight Lieutenant Bill Ogden (SWC), Flight Sergeant Bert Howard (SWC) and Warrant Officer Fred Herring (Belgrave H) pushed for the RAF 7 Miles to be restarted, which happened in March 1948 at RAF Cosford.  The 1948 Championship was won by Warrant Officer Pullen of Cambridge Harriers in 60.31.  During the War years, the Army often had walking races with 300-to-400 competing.  One stipulation was that they all wore army boots so that no advantage was gained by race walkers.

Adds Hon. Ed.
 Walking certainly stirs passions as a pair of genial and likeable old-timers in their mid-70s continue to bandy words over a non-selection some 3 decades ago!  The original letter from Tony Challis did not name the walking official involved – but by his reply, we now know it was George Towers.  Even Hon. Ed. has walked faster than WO Pullen in a Services 7 Miles Championship!  Tony disputes the reason for his non-attendance in that year’s RAF 7 Miles as he was in Masirah on race day.  As for the 20K, he recalls being there, only days earlier having returned to Blighty – going from 100 degrees-to-5 degrees, hence he did not race well or figure prominently.  Mention is made of Army involvement.  The late Dickie Bird tried so hard to get them to again recognise race walking in the 60s and 70s, but they never did.  Dickie believed that it was because the RAF had so many outstanding race walkers, that the Army had no wish to enter into sporting competitions they couldn’t win!   D.A.
LADY WITH A TITLE
Congrats to CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS, who  won the Southern Women’s U/17 title at Victoria Park on Feb 5th with 28.22 on the stopwatch!
DOWN UNDER

Congratulations to Ilford’s antipodeans.  In Hastings GRAEME JONES has placed 2nd (in 12.32.34) to CRAIG BARRETT (12.17.67) in the NZ Senior 3,000 Metres Walk.  At Christchurch in the Oceania Masters, ERIC SAXBY (who we also know as a strict judge – he once ran out of cards at a Cricklefields track meet)  was the gold medallist in the M65 3,000 Metres (16.36.71) and 10,000 Metres (57.26).  In the M65 5,000 Metres he was 2nd in 29.00.03.  Well done to both, and we look forward to seeing future performances back on our patch.
PICKING UP THE BILL
When we got the 2012 Olympics did Londoners expect such a whopping bill?  Most thought it would be funded on a National basis – but no, the whole lot is being paid for by Londoners.  The 2006/7 Council Charges for Havering include a £1.17 million demand from the Greater London Authority towards the Olympics Games funding and has advised the Council that this sum will be required for 20 years – as paying for it will go on for long after 2012.  Indeed Havering’s Council Tax payers will have to cough up £34 million in total – yet Havering will not stage a single Olympic event.  Meanwhile Brentwood Borough Council next door will not pay a single penny extra – yet is hosting Olympic events (the cyclo-cross at Weald Park).  The dream is already beginning to fade! 
THE MOST PROLIFIC DAVE SHARPE 
(FOR THE 2ND TIME)

The table of race completions for 2005 shows DAVE SHARPE top, with 44 to his credit.  That’s one ahead of the 2004 table-topper CARL LAWTON.  Carl is none too happy about the end result, for he remembers turning-up for the Southern Veterans 3,000 Metres Championship in June at Battersea Park.  Carl had been told it was a 1 p.m. start, and he was in good time – but all Carl saw was a result sheet, the race having started at 11.30 a.m.  Fellow Ilford member LAURENCE DORDOY (36) is 3rd placed in the table, followed by a brace of Essex-based former title winners namely PETER CASSIDY 4th (32) and DAVE AINSWORTH (joint 5th with NICK SYLVESTER) on 31 finishes.  The other Essex man in the top-10 is joint 7th placed (with DWANE BUTTELEY) ALAN O’RAWE on 30 races.  Essex athletes making the top-20 are Loughton’s KEN LIVERMORE, joint 12th with KEVIN  LeNOURY on 28 appearances – Ilford’s MICK BARNBROOK, joint 14th with ROB ELLIOTT on 27 appearances – and Loughton’s JOHN HALL and Ilford’s STEVE UTTLEY who are joint 16th (with ARTHUR THOMSON, MICK LeSAUVAGE & MARK WALL on 26 races). The top-placed Essex lady is 24th placed CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS on 24 finishes (a joint position with CHRIS FLINT & Ilford’s MIKE HINTON).  The full list, painstakingly compiled by TIM WATT is in the Race Walking Record.  175 walkers have completed 10 or more races.  In 2005, 2,502 walkers recorded 6,737 performances, of whom 1,751 raced only once.  Ilford were the 3rd highest team, with 27 different names clocking up 291 performances.  Top category was ‘Unattached’ with 1766 performances by 1356 individuals.  Second was Manx Harriers with 410 performances by 56 individuals.

Finally, is Essex Walker co-written by Mystic Meg?  The July 2005 issue wondered if Carl’s ‘Late Late Show’ at Battersea Park track in June might cost him the Most Prolific Title by just one race?  What prompted this prediction was Carl’s announcing of just who was reported to have advised him of the erroneous time!  Who? – well look one place above Carl in the final table!
PETER’S PASSPORT IS OUT AGAIN  
Top IAAF Official and 1972 Olympic 20K walker PETER MARLOW will be in Melbourne for the Commonwealth Games from 13-to-26th March.

WANTED POSTER

Where is ‘character’ MATT DAVITT?  He is wanted urgently by our good friend in the north-east KEN MUNRO.  Matt was once a leading light in a volatile NEWHAM AC walking squad.  He became Centurion 556 while wearing a Cambridge Harriers vest at Ewhurst in 1975.  While in the Argyll & Sutherland Highlanders, he was the Queen’s personal piper.  Indeed, he used to whip out his bagpipes in the small Cambridge Harriers Clubhouse after races to ‘entertain’ the assemblage and totally drown out any hope of conversation!   Please contact Ken at: 8, Coomside, Collingwood Grange, Cramlington, Northumberland.  NE23 6HW.  01670-732426  
NEARLY GOT HIM
Former Surrey Walking member, PHIL HOLLOBONE, who appears on the all-time list of Blackheath Park appearances, is now the MP for Kettering. But…he only failed by one vote to be selected and adopted as the Conservative Parliamentary Candidate for Upminster.  A fit TA man also, we nearly got an Essex walker ‘in the house’.
COMBINED ESSEX/MIDDLESEX/HERTFORDSHIRE 10 MILES ROAD WALKING CHAMPIONSHIPS – SUNDAY 19TH FEBRUARY – CHIGWELL (MET. POLICE CLUB)

1
S. Davis

Ilf
80.25

2
T. Jones

Hill
82.14

3
N. Sylvester
AFD
85.24

4
P. Ryan

Ilf
87.58

5
J. Hall

Bel/Ltn
89.32

6
P. Williams
Enf
90.14

7
A. Thomson
Hts Pnx
90.52

8
D. Kates

Ilf
92.31

9
C. Lawton
Bel
94.28

10
E. Shilabeer
LV/Ilf
94.54

11
A. Cox

Hill
95.13

12
K. Marshall
Ilf
99.57

13
L. Dordoy

Ilf
100.12

14
M. Noel (L)
Bel
101.23

15
D. Sharpe
Ilf
101.34

16
A. Seddon
Enf
101.52

17
R. Dobson
Ilf
102.07

18
S. Pender

Enf
106.19

19
S. Uttley

Ilf
108.04 (start 13 minutes late)

20
K. Howard (L)
Sth
108.37

21
J. May

Enf
111.24

22
J. Borgars
Ltn
112.14

23
R. Wallwork
Enf
112.30

24
D. Hoben

SWC
113.35

25
P. Ray

Enf
113.41

26
K. Livermore
Enf/Ltn
122.32

27
P. Ficken (L)
SWC/Ltn
122.39

28 started:   1 disqualified.
Essex Men:
1.S. Davis, 2.  P. Ryan, 3.  D. Kates, Ladies 1. K. 


Howard

Middx Men:
1.T. Jones, 2, J. Hall, 3. A. Cox, Ladies 1. M. Noel

Herts Men:
1.P. Willians, 2. A. Thomson, 3. J. Borgars. Ladies 

1. P. Ficken

With declining fields (Essex only had 8 men – 7 from one club – and 1 lady) the wisdom of combining Championships was evident as an enjoyable morning’s sports was held in cold conditions, which worsened as the clock ticked on.  Many commented on the ever worsening traffic conditions, while others were not happy with the road/pavement surfaces which seemed to be showing signs of neglect.  John Borgars took a heavy fall and briefly left the race to get cleaned up before pressing ahead for a County individual bronze.  At the head of the field, it was according to the form book.  New Essex County President David Staines spent all morning with the walkers, and presented awards for all Counties in the impressive Metropolitan Police Sports & Social Club.


A teacher by profession, true stalwart David will complete 50 years unbroken membership of Thurrock Harriers later this year.  DAVE SHARPE phoned me up during the afternoon to discuss the race and revealed that he had suffered a back injury during the race.  After overnight thought, he run me again on Monday morning to report a worsening back condition.  It was also good of him to carry on!  Dave spoke about the increasing traffic levels and the road/pavement conditions, which he believes may have brought about his back complaint.  “Is it time to return to Chigwell Row’s big course with an even earlier start?” he asks.  What do you think?


For BOB DOBSON it was his 38th completion of this Championship.  STEVE UTTLEY got turned off a train and herded onto a replacement bus service, arriving as starter DAVE SEARLE’s pistol was in the air and the field under his orders.  Much to his chagrin he heard a loud retort then watched as the field wiggled off into the distance.  With pluck he changed and entered the race 13 minutes after everybody else.  Thanks for all the officials who stood in cold conditions, and it was nice to see our ever popular Chief Timekeeper/Recorder SHARON HERBERT.  It was also nice to see ANN BELCHAMBERS in her tracksuit after a recent setback.  Ann was fir enough to undertake marshal’s duties before going ‘around the other way’ for a couple of undulating circuits with PAULINE KATES.   D.A.
CONDOLENCE

Sadly Colchester Harrier STEVE KING has lost his mother, who has passed away in Australia.  On behalf of all readers we express our condolence to Steve and the entire King family on their sad loss.
ENGLAND v PARAGUAY in FRANKFURT ON SATURDAY 10TH JUNE at 2PM

What has this to do with walking?  Well because of the footie, the MOULTON 5 MILES will now commence at 12 noon.  Please note well.
HILLINGDON ON SHOW
Our good friends at Hillingdon AC are staging an open walk, as part of an athletics meeting, on Saturday 18th March on their own patch.  To date, I’ve not been sent any further details…but please pick up the ‘gen’ when you’re all attending the Pat Furey Meeting at Enfield a week beforehand.  D.A.

WHAT A MEMORY

We recently asked if any reader had ever raced against Inspector PAUL WRIGHT (spotted in a magazine article by MIKE HINTON while in Central London).  Well… GEORGE NIBRE can go one better, for he’s not only raced against him, but won the race in which Paul was racing!  Says George, “He was known as Punky Wright, and was in the same house as me while training at Hendon in 1973.  I believe he now lives in Brentwood”.  It was nice to see George at the County 10 Miles.  And we thank him most sincerely for fixing up the venue and hosting us from start-to-finish.  It was a good weekend for the former International walker, for his beloved Newcastle United made further progress in the FA Cup.

“THERE’S TROUBLE IN STORE WHEN THERE’S ARSON AROUND”

So said Groucho Marx as he waved his cigar.  A recent article reminded readers of 3 years when no LPR 9K yacht handicap races took place, because somebody had put Swan Vestas on the old wooden Post Office clubhouse in Blackheath Park.  Says DOUG HOPKINS, “When it burnt down, MEDWAY AC were clear leaders of the table.  But the series was abandoned when the fire occurred.  To this day, I still think that somebody burned it down to stop Medway AC winning the title”.  Poor Doug is now having to use a walking stick while he judges walking races.  He needs a hip replacement operation and is on a waiting list.  Let’s wish that genial Doug, who puts a lot back into his chosen sport, will soon be at the top of the list!

DRINK UP

Plymouth-based veterinary surgeon ED SHILLABEER (London Vidarians) has relations in Chigwell, so we might be seeing more of him if he fits in family visits when walking races are being stated (he probably will).  He is also an agent for a new energy drink that is now available.  He’s looking for more sub-agents to help spread this health drink about.  For details see Ed at the races…. Or email:  edmundshilabeer@aol.com.

CAPITAL RING CHALLENGE
Our friends at the Long Distance Walkers Association are staging the Capital Ring Challenge – a series of walks up to 78 miles, which are organised with full support, on 15th/16th July.  For further details plus entry form, email mrbob@hotmail.co.uk
FLORA LONDON MARATHON – SUNDAY 23RD APRIL
It’s on again, and we wish well to all readers who are partaking.  Many will be pounding the tarmacadum for good causes, so please dig deep when the collection sheets get passed around.  Eddie Trotter and Ilford A.C. will be organising drinks stations at Poplar High Street (15 miles) and Canary Wharf (16 miles) respectively if readers want to offer their help on the big day.

THE ITALIAN JOB


As part of their final preparation for the Commonwealth Games 20 Kilometres Championship in Melbourne, DANIEL & DOMINIC KING will be training in Italy.  We wish them both well, and we hope that they’ll both get around the full course and come back with a medal – or hopefully two!





EUROPEAN CUP WEB SITE


Former international CHARLIE FOGG is setting up a website for the big 2007 Leamington Spa event.  It’s provisional title is � HYPERLINK "http://www.ESSRaceWalkingCup2007.co.uk" ��www.ESSRaceWalkingCup2007.co.uk�.  Those wishing to contribute are asked to email Charlie at � HYPERLINK "mailto:charles@ashdalebwl.co.uk" ��charles@ashdalebwl.co.uk�.








